# THE GILDER LEHRMAN INSTITUTE of AMERICAN HISTORY

**ANNUAL REPORT 2010** 

## **Our Mission**

The Gilder Lehrman Institute of American History is a nonprofit organization supporting the study and love of American history through a wide range of programs and resources for students, teachers, scholars, and history enthusiasts throughout the nation. The Institute creates and works closely with history-focused schools; organizes summer seminars and development programs for teachers; produces print and digital publications and traveling exhibitions; hosts lectures by eminent historians; administers a History Teacher of the Year Award in every state and U.S. territory; and offers national book prizes and fellowships for scholars to work in the Gilder Lehrman Collection as well as other renowned archives. The Gilder Lehrman Institute's website, **www.gilderlehrman.org**, serves as a gateway to American history online with rich resources for educators, designed specifically for K-12 teachers and students.

## **The Gilder Lehrman Institute of American History Advisory Board 2010**

CO-CHAIRMEN Richard Gilder Lewis E. Lehrman President James G. Basker EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR Lesley S. Herrmann

Joyce O. Appleby, Professor Emeritus of History, University of California, Los Angeles

Edward L. Ayers, President, University of Richmond

William F. Baker, *President Emeritus*, Educational Broadcasting Corporation

Thomas H. Bender, *University Professor of the Humanities*, New York University

Carol Berkin, Presidential Professor of History, Baruch College and The Graduate Center, City University of New York

Judith Roth Berkowitz, Trustee, Rockefeller University

Ira Berlin, Distinguished University Professor, University of Maryland

Lewis W. Bernard, Chairman and Founder, Classroom, Inc.

Victoria Bjorklund, Partner, Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP

David W. Blight, Class of 1954 Professor of American History, Yale University, and Director, Gilder Lehrman Center for the Study of Slavery, Resistance, and Abolition

Gabor S. Boritt, Director, Emeritus, Civil War Institute, Gettysburg College

Richard Brookhiser, *Senior Editor*, The National Review Christopher Leslie Brown, *Professor of History*, *Columbia University* 

Kenneth L. Burns, Filmmaker

Ric Burns, Filmmaker

Andrew Carroll, Founder and Director, The Legacy Project

David Brion Davis, Sterling Professor of History Emeritus, Yale University, and Director Emeritus, Gilder Lehrman Center for the Study of Slavery, Resistance, and Abolition

Andrew Delbanco, Julian Clarence Levi Professor in the Humanities, Columbia University

Richard Ekman, President, Council of Independent Colleges Joseph J. Ellis, Ford Foundation Professor of History, Mount Holyoke College

Drew Gilpin Faust, President, Harvard University
David Hackett Fischer, University Professor and Earl
Warren Professor of History, Brandeis University

Seymour Fliegel, President and Gilder Senior Fellow, Center for Educational Innovation-Public Education Association

Eric Foner, DeWitt Clinton Professor of History, Columbia University

Ellen V. Futter, President, American Museum of Natural History

Henry Louis Gates, Jr., Alphonse Fletcher University Professor and Director, W.E.B. Du Bois Institute for African and African American Research, Harvard University

S. Parker Gilbert, Chairman Emeritus, Morgan Stanley Group

Allen C. Guelzo, Henry R. Luce Professor of the Civil War Era, Gettysburg College

of the Civil War Era, Gettysburg College

Roger Hertog, Vice Chairman Emeritus, AllianceBernstein James O. Horton, Benjamin Banneker Professor Emeritus of American Studies and History, George Washington University

Kenneth T. Jackson, Jacques Barzun Professor in History and the Social Sciences, Columbia University

Daniel P. Jordan, President Emeritus, Thomas Jefferson Foundation

David M. Kennedy, Donald J. McLachlan Professor of American History Emeritus, Stanford University

Roger G. Kennedy, Director Emeritus, National Park Service

Roger Kimball, Co-Editor and Co-Publisher, The New Criterion

Thomas LeBien, *Publisher, Hill & Wang* Richard C. Levin, *President, Yale University* 

Peter Maslowski, Professor of History, University of Nebraska-Lincoln

James M. McPherson, George Henry Davis '86 Professor of American History, Emeritus, Princeton University

Steven Mintz, Director, Graduate School of Arts & Sciences Teaching Center, Columbia University

John L. Nau III, Former Chairman, Advisory Council on Historic Preservation

Russell P. Pennoyer, Partner, Benedetto Gartland & Company Clement A. Price, Director, Institute on Ethnicity, Culture, and the Modern Experience, Rutgers University

Diane Ravitch, Research Faculty, New York University Elihu Rose, Vice Chairman, Rose Associates Inc.

and Adjunct Associate Professor of Military History, New York University

Michael Serber, Former Principal, Academy of American Studies

Richard White, Margaret Byrne Professor of American History, Stanford University

Gordon S. Wood, Alva O. Way University Professor Emeritus, Brown University

## **Dear Friends and Colleagues,**

We are pleased to share with you some of the Gilder Lehrman Institute of American History's high points in 2010:

- Donation of the unique Gilder Lehrman Collection to the Gilder Lehrman Institute was completed in December, making the Institute owner and steward of the Collection's 61,000 documents in perpetuity.
- GLI Affiliate Schools grew from sixty-seven to 635 in forty-three states, with a goal of 2,500 by 2014.
- Thirty-eight new Teaching American History grants from the US Department of Education, bringing the ongoing total of active grants to eighty-five grants in thirty-seven states, American Samoa and the Virgin Islands.
- Five new Summer Seminars were added—"John and Abigail Adams,"
  "New Perspectives on American Wars: 1750-1865," "The Gilded Age: 1865-1896,"
  "Women's Rights in America," and "Economic and Financial Crises in American History"
  —among our offering of thirty-nine seminars serving 1100 teachers.
- The "Civil War" history box was published, coinciding with the Civil War Sesquicentennial and bringing our award-winning "History in a Box" series to a total of seven.
- Forty-five new historians' lectures were offered as podcasts on the GLI website, including ten on the history of the Supreme Court, bringing the total number of GLI podcasts to more than 110.
- More than \$6 million in private donations raised from 356 private-sector supporters.

Sincerely,

JAMES G. BASKER

James & Sucher

President



LESLEY S. HERRMANN Executive Director

Lesley 5 Herman



## **Table of Contents**

- 5 Teacher Seminars
- 9 History School Programs
- 23 Teaching American History Grants
- 26 History Teacher of the Year Award
- 28 Prizes
- 30 Gilder Lehrman History Scholars Program
- 32 Scholarly Fellowships
- 33 Exhibitions and Public Programs
- 36 Website
- 40 Publications and Resources
- 41 The Gilder Lehrman Collection
- 42 Gilder Lehrman Center for the Study of Slavery, Resistance, and Abolition at Yale University
- 46 Finance and Development
- 50 Partners
- 52 Staff

## **Teacher Seminars**



Gary Gallagher speaks to participants at "The American Civil War: Origins and Consequences" seminar.

Since 1994, the Gilder Lehrman Institute has provided weeklong professional development opportunities for teachers. Led by eminent scholars and master teachers, these programs offer in-depth exploration of topics in American history. Participants include elementary, middle, and high school teachers, community college and small college professors, and educators from museums and National Park Service sites. In 2010, the Institute held thirty-nine seminars for more than 1,000 educators.

One asterisk (\*) indicates a new seminar in 2010.

## For Middle and High School Teachers

#### Fred Anderson and Andrew Cayton

New Perspectives on American Wars, 1750-1865 Miami University of Ohio

#### David Armitage

The International Impact of the Declaration of Independence University of Virginia and Monticello

#### Edward L. Ayers

The South in American History University of Richmond

#### Anthony Badger

The Civil Rights Movement Cambridge University

#### Thomas Bender

The Progressive Era in Global Context New York University

#### Ira Berlin

North American Slavery in Comparative Perspective University of Maryland

#### · Christopher L. Brown

Slavery in the Age of Revolutions Columbia University

#### Richard Carwardine

The Age of Lincoln Oxford University

#### Warren Cohen

US-China Relations

Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars

#### Andrew Delbanco

America's Moral Crisis: Politics and Culture in the 1850s Columbia University

#### John Demos

\*The Lost World of Early America (two-week NEH Seminar)
Yale University

#### Joseph Ellis

\*John and Abigail Adams Amherst College

#### Eric Foner

Reconstruction
Columbia University

#### Gary Gallagher

The American Civil War: Origins and Consequences, Battlefields and Homefront University of Virginia

#### Allen Guelzo

Abraham Lincoln and His World Gettysburg College

#### Jonathan Holloway

Jim Crow and the Fight for American Citizenship Yale University

#### James O. Horton and Lois E. Horton

Passages to Freedom: Abolition and the Underground Railroad Yale University

#### Kenneth T. Jackson and Karen Markoe

New York in the Gilded Age Columbia University

#### Michael Kazin and Michael Flamm

The Sixties in Historical Perspective Georgetown University

#### David Kennedy

The Great Depression and World War II Stanford University

#### Larry Kramer

\*The Role of the Supreme Court in US History Stanford University

#### Lisa Levenstein

\*Women's Rights in the United States Duke University

#### Patricia Limerick

Visions of the American Environment University of Colorado, Boulder

#### Stephanie McCurry

Remaking America: Nation and Citizen in the Civil War Era University of Pennsylvania

#### Steven Mintz

Teaching Digital History Rice University

#### Philip Morgan

Freedom and Slavery in the Atlantic World, 1500-1800 Johns Hopkins University

#### Gary Nash

The American Revolution
University of California, Los Angeles

#### Peter Onuf and Frank Cogliano

The Age of Jefferson
University of Virginia and Monticello

#### Matthew Pinsker

Lincoln: Private Man, Public Leader Gettysburg College

#### Richard Sylla

\*Economic and Financial Crises in American History New York University

#### Clarence Taylor

\*Civil Rights in America Hampden-Sydney College

#### James Walvin and Stephanie Smallwood

Middle Passages: A Shared History of the Transatlantic Slave Trade Yale University

#### Elliott West

The Great Plains: America's Crossroads University of Colorado, Boulder

#### Odd Arne Westad

The Global Cold War Cambridge University

#### Richard White

\*The Gilded Age: 1865-1896 Stanford University

#### Gordon Wood

The Era of George Washington Brown University

## For Elementary and Middle School Teachers

#### · Carol Berkin and Fritz Fischer

From the Founding of a Nation to the Crisis of the Union James Madison's Montpelier

#### Andrew Robertson

\*George Washington and the American Revolution George Washington's Mount Vernon

## For Small College Professors

#### • David Blight

\*Slave Narratives

Yale University (co-sponsored with the United Negro College Fund and the Council of Independent Colleges)

## **History School Programs**



Students from New Dorp High School in NY speak with journalist Sam Donaldson on the battlefield at Gettysburg.

The Gilder Lehrman Affiliate Schools Program promotes teacher development and innovation in history teaching. The Institute provides Affiliate Schools with a unique online gateway to education resources, events, and tools designed to bring American history to life in the classroom. The first Gilder Lehrman History School, the Academy of American Studies in Queens, NY, was founded in 1994. We currently have 635 Affiliate School members in forty-three states—stage one of a major initiative to expand the affiliate school program in the 2009-2010 school year, thanks to a generous grant from the NEH.

## 2009-2010 Gilder Lehrman History Schools

One asterisk (\*) indicates a Flagship Gilder Lehrman Affiliate School with a four-year American history curriculum.

#### **ALABAMA**

- Boaz Middle School (Boaz)
- Bob Jones High School (Madison)
- Buckhorn High School (New Market) \*
- Erwin High School (Center Point)
- Hazel Green High School (North Hazel Green)
- Jeremiah Denton Middle School (Mobile)
- Madison County Elementary School (Gurley)
- Madison County High School (Gurley)
- Sparkman High School (Harvest) \*
- Sparkman Middle School (Toney)

#### **ALASKA**

Mat-Su Career & Technical High School (Wasilla)

#### **ARIZONA**

- Combs High School (San Tan Valley)
- Sandra Day O'Connor High School (Phoenix)
- Westwood High School (Mesa)

#### **ARKANSAS**

- Cabot Junior High School (Cabot)
- LISA Academy North (Sherwood)
- Pulaski Heights Middle School (Little Rock)

#### **CALIFORNIA**

- Animo Leadership Charter High School (Inglewood)
- Arcata High School (Arcata)
- Barry J. Nidorf School (Sylmar)
- Bassett High School (La Puente)
- Beacon Middle School (Oakland)
- Benjamin Franklin High School (Los Angeles) \*
- Clear Lake High School (Lakeport)
- Dunn School (Los Olivos)
- Eureka High School (Eureka)
- Foothills Middle School (Arcadia)
- Gertz-Ressler High School (Los Angeles)
- Hawthorne School (Beverly Hills)
- High Tech Middle North Academy (San Marcos)
- Horace Mann School (Beverly Hills)
- Hueneme High School (Oxnard)
- Independence School (Lodi)
- Lowell High School (San Francisco)
- Marc and Eva Stern School (Los Angeles)
- Martin Murphy Middle School (San Jose)
- Mendez Learning Center (Los Angeles)
- Menifee Heritage High School (Romoland)
- Mesa View Middle School (Calimesa)
- Northview High School (Covina)
- Pajaro Middle School (Watsonville)
- Pilibos Armenian School (Los Angeles)
- Roosevelt Middle School (Compton)
- San Jose High School (San Jose)
- Santa Rosa High School (Santa Rosa)
- SEA Charter High School (North Hills)
- St. John Fisher School (Rancho Palos Verdes)
- Trinity School (Menlo Park)
- Vanden High School (Fairfield)
- Whitney High School (Rocklin)
- Willie Brown College Prep Academy (San Francisco)
- Woodrow Wilson Junior High School (El Centro)

#### **COLORADO**

- Highland Park Elementary School (Pueblo)
- **Jefferson High School** (Edgewater)
- Paul C. Stevens Elementary School (Wheat Ridge)
- Strasburg Elementary School (Strasburg)

#### CONNECTICUT

- All Saints Catholic School (Norwalk)
- Conard High School (West Hartford)
- University High School of Science and Engineering (Hartford)
- West Shore Middle School (Milford)

#### **DELAWARE**

- Delmar High School (Delmar)
- Fred Fifer Middle School (Camden)
- Padua Academy (Wilmington)

#### DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

- Aviano Middle/High School (APO AE)
- Gonzaga College High School (Washington)
- School Without Walls (Washington) \*

#### **FLORIDA**

- Archbishop Curley Notre Dame High School (Miami)
- Atlantic Community High School (Delray Beach)
- Bak Middle School of the Arts (West Palm Beach)
- Boca Raton Community Middle School (Boca Raton)
- Carver Middle School (Delray Beach)
- Christopher Columbus High School (Miami)
- Community Christian School (Melbourne)
- Conniston Middle School (West Palm Beach)
- Don Estridge High Tech Middle School (Boca Raton)
- Douglas Anderson School of the Arts (Jacksonville)
- Eagles Landing Middle School (Boca Raton)
- Ft. Pierce Central High School (Ft. Pierce)
- G-Star School of the Arts (Palm Springs)
- John I Leonard High School (Greenacres)
- Kissimmee Middle School (Kissimmee)
- Lee Middle School (Orlando)
- Lehigh Senior High School (Lehigh Acres)
- McNab Elementary School (Pompano Beach)
- Robert Morgan Educational Center (Miami)
- Miramar Elementary School (Miramar)
- Omni Middle School (Boca Raton) \*
- Palm Beach Central High School (Wellington)
- Park Vista Community High School (Lake Worth)
- Poinciana High School (Kissimmee)
- Roosevelt Community High School (West Palm Beach)
- Somerset Academy (Pembroke Pines)
- Spanish River High School (Boca Raton) \*
- Sunlake High School (Land O'Lakes)
- West Boca Raton Community High School (Boca Raton)
- West Shore Junior-Senior High School (Melbourne )

#### **GEORGIA**

- Addison Elementary School (Marietta)
- Alpharetta High School (Alpharetta)
- Bells Ferry Elementary School (Marietta)
- Blackwell Elementary School (Marietta)
- Chalker Elementary School (Kennesaw)

- Daniell Middle School (Marietta)
- Davis Elementary School (Marietta)
- Douglas County High School (Douglasville)
- Dunwoody High School (Dunwoody)
- Garrison Mill Elementary School (Marietta)
- Islands Elementary School (Savannah) \*
- J.A. Dobbins Middle School (Powder Springs)
- Keheley Elementary School (Marietta)
- Kincaid Elementary School (Marietta)
- Lassiter High School (Marietta)
- McCleskey Middle School (Marietta)
- Mountain View Elementary School (Marietta)
- North Forsyth High School (Cumming)
- North Springs Charter High School (Sandy Springs)
- Palmer Middle School (Kennesaw)
- Pitner Elementary School (Acworth)
- Rocky Mount Elementary School (Marietta)
- Southwest Middle School (Savannah) \*
- Sprayberry High School (Marietta)

#### **HAWAII**

- Kahuku High and Intermediate School (Kahuku)
- Kalaheo High School (Kailua)
- Kamehameha Schools Kapalama Campus (Honolulu)

#### **IDAHO**

- Fairmont Junior High School (Boise)
- Orofino Junior Senior High School (Orofino)

#### **ILLINOIS**

- Adlai E. Stevenson High School (Lincolnshire)
- Bloom High School (Chicago Heights)
- Bloom Trail High School (Chicago Heights)
- Central Junior High School (Belleville)
- Estelle Kampmeyer Elementary (O'Fallon)
- Grant Community High School (Fox Lake)
- John F. Kennedy Middle School (Plainfield)
- Latin School of Chicago (Chicago)
- Maine West High School (Des Plaines)
- Normal Community High School (Normal)
- Proviso East High School (Maywood)
- Rich South High School (Richton Park)
- St. Luke School (River Forest)
- West Junior High School (Belleville)
- Willowbrook High School (Villa Park)

#### **INDIANA**

• Brandywine Elementary (Greenfield)

#### **IOWA**

- Dubuque Senior High School (Dubuque)
- East High School (Des Moines)
- Future Pathways (Des Moines)
- Hoyt Middle School (Des Moines)

- Lincoln High School (Des Moines)
- Waco High School (Wayland)

#### **KANSAS**

- Andover Central High School (Andover)
- Andover High School (Andover)
- John Marshall Middle School (Wichita)
- Learning by Design Virtual Charter School (Haysville)
- Pleasant Valley Middle School (Wichita)
- Wichita High School East (Wichita)

#### **KENTUCKY**

- Crums Lane Elementary School (Louisville)
- East Jesamine High School (Nicholasville)
- Eastern High School (Louisville)

#### **LOUISIANA**

- Estelle Elementary School (Marrero)
- Folsom Junior High School (Folsom)

#### **MARYLAND**

- Charles Flowers High School (Springdale)
- Corkran Middle School (Glen Burnie)
- Eleanor Roosevelt High School (Greenbelt) \*
- Excellence Christian School (Upper Marlboro)
- Old Mill High School (Millersville)
- Paint Branch High School (Burtonsville)
- Pocomoke Middle School (Pocomoke)
- Snow Hill Middle School (Snow Hill)
- Stephen Decatur Middle School (Berlin)
- Surrattsville High School (Clinton)

#### **MASSACHUSETTS**

- John D. O'Bryant School of Mathematics & Science (Roxbury)
- Westfield High School (Westfield)

#### **MICHIGAN**

- Canton Charter Academy (Canton)
- Lakeshore High School (Stevensville)
- Marcus Garvey Academy (Detroit)
- Metro Charter Academy (Romulus)
- Oakland International Academy (Detroit)
- Pioneer Middle School (Plymouth)
- Sheridan Road Elementary School (Lansing)

#### **MINNESOTA**

- Lake Harriet Community School (Minneapolis)
- Moorhead High School (Moorhead)
- Northeast Middle School (Minneapolis) \*
- Osakis High School (Osakis)
- Richfield High School (Richfield)
- Southwest High School (Minneapolis)
- Susan B. Anthony Middle School (Minneapolis) \*

- Thomas Alva Edison High School (Minneapolis) \*
- Washburn American Studies Academy (Minneapolis) \*

#### **MISSOURI**

- Barrington Elementary School (Florissant)
- Brown Elementary School (Florissant)
- Cleveland Junior Naval Academy (St. Louis)
- Cole Camp High School (Cole Camp)
- Fort Zumwalt East High School (St. Peters)
- Fort Zumwalt North High School (O'Fallon)
- Fort Zumwalt West High School (O'Fallon)
- Hannibal High School (Hannibal)
- Hazelwood West High School (Hazelwood)
- Lawson Elementary School (Florissant)
- Marguette High School (Chesterfield)
- Maryville High School (Maryville)
- Nerinx Hall High School (St. Louis)
- Northview High School (Florissant)
- Parkway North High School (Creve Coeur)
- Russell Elementary School (Hazelwood)

#### **MONTANA**

Billings Career Center, Billings Public Schools (Billings)

#### **NEBRASKA**

- Duchesne Academy of the Sacred Heart (Omaha)
- Entrepreneurship Focus Program (Lincoln)
- Minden Public School (Minden)
- Norris Middle School (Omaha)
- Papillion-La Vista South High School (Papillion)

#### **NEVADA**

- Academy of Individualized Study High School (Las Vegas)
- College of Southern Nevada High School (Las Vegas)
- Las Vegas High School (Las Vegas)
- Northwest Career and Technical Academy (Las Vegas)
- Robert O. Gibson Middle School (Las Vegas)
- Veterans Tribute Career and Technical Academy (Las Vegas)

#### **NEW HAMPSHIRE**

- Errol Consolidated School (Errol)
- Newmarket Junior-Senior High School (Newmarket)
- Sunapee Middle High School (Sunapee)

#### **NEW JESREY**

- A.P. Shalick High School (Pittsgrove)
- Alexander Hamilton Elementary School (Morristown)
- Alfred Vail School (Morris Plains)
- American History High School (Newark) \*
- Bergenfield High School (Bergenfield)
- Central High School (Newark)
- Cresskill High School (Cresskill)
- Frelinghuysen Middle School (Morristown)
- Glen Ridge High School (Glen Ridge)

- Grace Wilday Junior High School (Roselle)
- High Point Regional High School (Sussex)
- Hillcrest School (Morristown)
- Hillsborough High School (Hillsborough)
- Hunterdon Central Regional High School (Flemington)
- Lafayette Elementary School (Bound Brook)
- Lenape Valley Regional High School (Stanhope)
- Madison High School (Madison)
- Midtown Community Elementary School (Neptune)
- Monmouth Regional High School (Tinton Falls)
- Montgomery High School (Skillman)
- Montville Township High School (Montville) \*
- Moorestown High School (Moorestown)
- Morristown High School (Morristown)
- Normandy Park School (Morristown)
- Northern Burlington County Regional High School (Columbus)
- Ocean City High School (Ocean City)
- Orange High School (Orange)
- Palmyra High School (Palmyra)
- Pascack Hills High School (Montvale)
- Pascack Valley Regional High School (Hillsdale)
- Passaic High School (Passaic)
- Passaic Valley High School (Little Falls)
- River Dell Middle School (River Edge)
- Summit High School (Union)
- Sussex Avenue School (Morristown)
- The OLC School (Jersey City)
- Thomas Jefferson School (Morristown)
- Trenton Central High School (Trenton)
- Wallkill Valley Regional High School (Hamburg)
- Watchung Hills Regional High School (Warren)
- Weehawken High School (Weehawken)
- West Morris Central High School (Chester)
- West Morris Mendham High School (Mendham)
- Whippany Park High School (Whippany)
- William Allen Middle School (Moorestown)
- Williamstown Middle School (Williamstown)
- Willingboro High School (Willingboro)
- Wood-Ridge High School (Wood-Ridge)
- Woodland School (Morristown)

#### **NEW YORK**

- A.B. Davis Middle School (Mt. Vernon)
- Abraham Lincoln High School (Brooklyn) \*
- Academy for Language and Technology (Bronx)
- Academy of American Studies (Long Island City) \*
- Albany Academy (Albany)
- All Hallows High School (Bronx) \*
- Archbishop Molloy High School (Briarwood)
- Baccalaureate School for Global Education (Astoria)
- Bethpage High School (Bethpage)
- Bishop Kearney High School (Brooklyn)
- Bronx Lab School (Bronx)

- Brooklyn Studio Secondary School (Brooklyn)
- Brooklyn Technical High School (Brooklyn)
- Burnt Hills-Ballston Lake High School (Burnt Hills)
- Central Park East High School (New York)
- Cold Spring Harbor High School (Cold Spring Harbor)
- Community Health Academy of the Heights (New York)
- DeWitt Clinton High School (Bronx) \*
- Dr. Rose B. English School (Brooklyn)
- Edward R. Murrow High School (Brooklyn)
- Elmont Memorial High School (Elmont)
- Fontbonne Hall Academy (Brooklyn)
- Fourteen Holy Helpers School (West Seneca)
- Frank Sinatra School of the Arts (Long Island City)
- Frederick Douglass Academy (New York) \*
- Frederick Douglass Academy III (Bronx)
- Garden City High School (Garden City)
- Good Shepherd School (New York)
- Grand Avenue Middle School (Bellmore)
- Gregorio Luperon High School (New York)
- Guardian Angel School (New York)
- Guardian Angel School (Franklin Square)
- H. Frank Carey High School (Franklin Square)
- Harlem Children's Zone Promise Academy High School (New York)
- Harlem Day Charter School (New York)
- Hastings High School (Hastings-on-Hudson)
- Herbert S. Eisenberg Middle School / IS 303 (Brooklyn)
- High School of American Studies at Lehman College (Bronx) \*
- Holley Junior Senior High (Holley)
- Holy Cross School (New York)
- Holy Spirit Catholic School (Bronx)
- Immaculate Conception School (Astoria)
- Immaculate Conception School (Ithaca)
- Immaculate Conception School (Jamaica Estates)
- Immaculate Conception School (New York)
- Immaculate Conception School (Tuckahoe)
- Intermediate School 123, James M. Kieran School (Bronx) \*
- Irwin Altman Middle School 172 (Floral Park)
- John Cardinal O'Connor School (Irvington)
- John F. Kennedy High School (Bellmore) \*
- Leonardo da Vinci Intermediate / IS 61 (Corona)
- Louis Armstrong Middle School / IS 227 (East Elmhurst)
- Louis Pasteur Middle School / MS 67 (Little Neck)
- Manhattan School for Children (New York)
- Marlboro Central High School (Marlboro)
- Medgar Evers College Preparatory School (Brooklyn)
- Merrick Avenue Middle School (Merrick)
- Metropolitan Lighthouse Charter School (Bronx)
- Midwood High School (Brooklyn) \*
- Mount Carmel / Holy Rosary School (New York)
- Mount Vernon High School Academy for Social Justice and Humanities (Mount Vernon)
- MS 223 / The Laboratory School of Finance and Technology (Bronx)
- MS 337 (Bronx)

- Nativity of Our Lord School (Orchard Park)
- New Dorp High School (Staten Island) \*
- Northeast College Prepatory High School (Rochester)
- Notre Dame Catholic Academy of Ridgewood (Ridgewood)
- Notre Dame High School (New York) \*
- Our Lady of Lourdes School (Queens Village)
- Our Lady of Mercy School (Forest Hills)
- Our Lady of Pompeii School (New York)
- Our Lady of Sorrows School (New York)
- Our Lady of the Sacred Heart (Orchard Park)
- Our Lady of the Snows School (Floral Park)
- Our Lady of Trust Catholic Academy- Our Lady of Miracles Campus (Brooklyn)
- Our Lady of Trust Catholic Academy- St. Jude Campus (Brooklyn)
- Our Lady of Victory (Lackawanna)
- Our Lady Queen of Angels School (New York)
- Our Lady Queen of Martyrs School (Forest Hills)
- Our Lady's Catholic Academy (South Ozone Park)
- Pace High School (New York)
- Patchogue-Medford High School (Medford) \*
- Peekskill High School (Peekskill)
- Peekskill Middle School (Peekskill)
- Peninsula Preparatory Academy (Rockaway Park)
- Port Richmond High School (Staten Island)
- Preston High School (Bronx)
- PS 223Q Lyndon Baines Johnson School (Jamaica)
- Queen of Heaven School (West Seneca)
- R.M. Marrs Magnet Middle School (Omaha)
- Roosevelt High School (Yonkers)
- Saints Peter & Paul School (Williamsville)
- Salesian High School (New Rochelle) \*
- Samuel F. Dupont School / PS 31 (Brooklyn)
- Sanford H. Calhoun High School (Merrick) \*
- School of the Holy Child (Rye)
- Southtowns Catholic School (Lakeview)
- St. Adalbert School (Staten Island)
- St. Aloysius Regional School (Springville)
- St. Bernadette School (Brooklyn)
- St. Bernadette School (Orchard Park)
- St. Brigid Catholic School (New York)
- St. Brigid School (Brooklyn)
- St. Catherine of Genoa School (Brooklyn)
- St. Gregory the Great School (Bellerose)
- St. James School (New York)
- St. Jerome School (Brooklyn)
- St. John the Evangelist (Mahopac)
- St. John Vianney School (Orchard Park)
- St. John's Preparatory School (Astoria)
- St. Joseph School (Gowanda)
- St. Joseph School (New York)
- St. Kevin School (Flushing)
- St. Mary of the Lake School (Hamburg)
- St. Mary's High School (Lancaster)

- St. Nicholas of Tolentine School (Jamaica)
- St. Nicholas School (Brooklyn)
- St. Pancras School (Glendale)
- St. Patrick School (Brooklyn)
- St. Patrick's School (Yorktown Heights)
- St. Patricks Old Cathedral School (New York)
- St. Robert Bellarmine School (Bayside Hills)
- St. Saviour High School (Brooklyn)
- St. Theresa School (Briarcliff Manor)
- St. Vincent De Paul School (Springbrook)
- Susan E. Wagner High School (Staten Island)
- TEP Charter School (New York)
- The Facing History School (New York)
- The Marsh Avenue School for Expeditionary Learning (Staten Island)
- The Stony Brook School (Stony Brook)
- The Wheatley School (Old Westbury)
- Transfiguration School (New York)
- Trinity School (New York)
- Valley Stream Central High School (Valley Stream)
- Visitation Academy (Brooklyn)
- W.C. Mepham High School (Bellmore) \*
- William Sidney Mount School / PS 174 (Rego Park)
- Young Women's Leadership School of East Harlem (New York)
- Young Women's Leadership School, Astoria (Astoria)
- Young Women's Leadership School, Brooklyn (Brooklyn)
- Young Women's Leadership School, Queens (Jamaica)
- Zena Elementary School (Kingston)

#### **NORTH CAROLINA**

- Avery County High School (Newland)
- C. E. Jordan High School (Durham)
- Chicod School (Greenville)
- Garner Magnet High School (Garner)
- Hickory High School (Hickory)
- Needham B. Broughton High School (Raleigh)
- Panther Creek High School (Cary)
- Providence High School (Charlotte)
- Ravenscroft School (Raleigh)
- Roanoke Rapids High School (Roanoke Rapids) \*
- Western Harnett High School (Lillington)

#### **NORTH DAKOTA**

Waubay High School (Waubay)

#### OHIO

- Bay High School (Bay Village)
- Bethel High School (Tipp City)
- Early College (Canton)
- Ferguson Middle School (Beavercreek)
- Giddings Elementary School (Cleveland)
- Middletown High School (Middletown)
- Mohawk Local School (Sycamore)
- Olmsted Falls Intermediate School (Olmsted Falls)

- Otsego High School (Tontogany)
- School of American Studies at Glen Este High School (Cincinnati) \*
- West Geauga Middle School (Chesterland)

#### **OREGON**

- Dayville School District 16J (Dayville)
- Elton Gregory Middle School (Redmond)
- Lincoln High School (Portland)
- McLoughlin High School (Milton-Freewater)
- Terrebonne Community School (Terrebonne)

#### **PENNSYLVANIA**

- Bethlehem Catholic High School (Bethlehem)
- Carlisle High School (Carlisle)
- Constitution High School (Philadelphia) \*
- Dallastown Area Middle School (Dallastown)
- Hamburg Area High School (Hamburg)
- Titusville High School (Titusville)
- Titusville Middle School (Titusville)

#### **SOUTH CAROLINA**

- Blue Ridge Christian Academy (Landrum)
- Blythewood High School (Blythewood)
- Millbrook Elementary School (Aiken)
- Redcliffe Elementary School (Aiken)
- South Aiken High School (Aiken)

#### **TENNESSEE**

- Central High School (Knoxville)
- Dickson Middle School (Dickson)
- Seguatchie County High School (Dunlap)
- St. George's Independent School (Collierville)

#### **TEXAS**

- Bayside Intermediate School (League City)
- Benjamin Franklin Middle School (Dallas)
- Carnegie Vanguard High School (Houston)
- Clear Creek High School (League City)
- Clear Lake High School (Houston)
- Copperas Cove Junior High (Copperas Cove)
- E.L. Furr High School (Houston)
- East Early College High School (Houston)
- Harmony Science Academy, North Austin (Pflugerville)
- Hernandez Middle School (Round Rock)
- J. Frank Dobie High School (Houston)
- KIPP Aspire Academy (San Antonio)
- KIPP Spirit College Prep (Houston)
- Milstead Middle School (Houston)
- O. Henry Middle School (Austin)
- Reagan High School (Austin)
- Seabrook Intermediate School (Seabrook)
- Space Center Intermediate School (Houston)
- St. Stephen's Episcopal School (Austin)
- The Woodlands College Park High School (The Woodlands)

- Victory Lakes Intermediate (League City)
- W.H. Gaston Middle School (Dallas)
- Yvonne A. Ewell Townview Center (Dallas)

#### **UTAH**

- Alta High School (Sandy)
- Bingham High School (South Jordan)
- Bonneville High School (Ogden)
- Canyon View Junior High School (Orem)
- Crescent View Middle School (Sandy)
- Eastmont Middle School (Sandy)
- Fort Herriman Middle School (Herriman)
- Joel P. Jensen Middle School (West Jordan)
- Karl G. Maeser Preparatory Academy (Lindon)
- Roy High School (Roy)
- Sandridge Junior High School (Roy)
- Sego Lily Elementary School (Lehi)
- Shelley Elementary School (American Fork)
- South Hills Middle School (Riverton)
- South Jordan Middle School (South Jordan)
- West Jordan Middle School (West Jordan)

#### **VIRGINIA**

- Bryant Alternative High School (Alexandria)
- Courtland High School (Spotsylvania)
- Douglas S. Freeman High School (Henrico)
- Fairfax County Online Campus (Fairfax)
- James Madison High School (Vienna)
- James W. Robinson Secondary School (Fairfax)
- Langley School (McLean)
- McClean High School (McClean)
- Parkside Elementary School (Fredericksburg)
- Robert E. Lee High School (Springfield)
- South Lakes High School (Reston)
- Summit Christian Academy (Yorktown)
- Thornburg Middle School (Spotsylvania)
- Trinity Christian School (Fairfax)
- Wakefield Country Day School (Flint Hill)
- West Springfield High School (Springfield)

#### **WASHINGTON**

- Discovery Lab School (Yakima)
- Everett High School (Everett)
- Kelso High School (Kelso)
- Liberty Middle School (Camas)
- Rogers High School (Spokane)
- Winlock High School (Winlock)

#### **WEST VIRGINIA**

- Cabell Midland High School (Ona)
- Hamilton Middle School (Parkersburg)
- Herbert Hoover High School (Cledenin)
- Huntington High School (Huntington)
- Keyser High School (Keyser)
- Lincoln County High School (Hamlin)

#### WISCONSIN

- Alexander Hamilton High School (Milwaukee) \*
- Gustav A. Fritsche Middle School (Milwaukee)
- Humboldt Park K-8 Charter School (Milwaukee)
- Madison East High School (Madison)
- Milwaukee African American Immersion School (Milwaukee) \*
- Milwaukee German Immersion School (Milwaukee)
- Milwaukee School of Languages (Milwaukee)
- Pulaski High School (Milwaukee)
- Riverside University High School (Milwaukee) \*
- South Milwaukee High School (Milwaukee)
- U.S. Grant School (Milwaukee)
- Victory K-8 School (Milwaukee)
- Wedgewood Park International School (Milwaukee) \*

#### **GUAM**

• Luis P. Untalan Middle School (Barrigada)

#### INTERNATIONAL

- American School of Madrid (Madrid, Spain)
- **DGF High School** (Rota, Spain)
- Glenvale School (Melbourne, Australia)
- Interlingua (Voronezh, Russia)
- St. Mary's Anglican Girls' School (Perth, Australia)

## 2009-2010 Saturday Academies of American History

Saturday Academies offer middle and high school students free elective courses on Saturday mornings. The academies are open to all students in the school district on such topics as the US Constitution, American History through Film, the Economic System and the American Dream, African American History, the Cold War, and American Literature in Historical Perspective.

#### DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

School Without Walls

Founded 2008. Enrollment: 221

#### **FLORIDA**

• Spanish River High School (Boca Raton)

Founded 2005. Enrollment: 223

#### **GEORGIA**

• Sprayberry High School (Marietta)

Founded 2005. Enrollment: 106

#### **KANSAS**

• Heights High School (Wichita)

Founded 2006. Enrollment: 170

#### **LOUISIANA**

• Algiers Charter Schools Association (New Orleans)

Founded 2007. Enrollment: 82

#### **NEW JERSEY**

• Rutgers University (Newark)

Founded 2006, Enrollment: 148

#### **NEW MEXICO**

Santa Fe Public Schools Saturday Academy (Santa Fe)

Founded 2007, Enrollment: 173

#### **NEW YORK**

• Abraham Lincoln High School (Brooklyn)

Founded 2005. Enrollment: 99

Academy of American Studies (Queens)

Founded 2004. Enrollment: 90

• All Hallows High School (Bronx)

Founded 2003. Enrollment: 375

• Bishop Kearney High School (Brooklyn)

Founded 2008. Enrollment: 92

• Brooklyn Historical Society (Brooklyn)

Founded 2007. Enrollment: 63

• Monsignor Farrell High School (Staten Island)

Founded 2005. Enrollment: 286

Museum of the City of New York (Manhattan)

Founded 2006. Enrollment: 330

• New Dorp High School (Staten Island)

Founded 2004. Enrollment: 502

• New-York Historical Society (Manhattan)

Founded 2005. Enrollment: 354

Notre Dame School (Manhattan)

Founded 1997. Enrollment: 411

• Salesian High School (New Rochelle)

Founded 2005. Enrollment: 549

#### **WISCONSIN**

• Riverside High School (Milwaukee)

Founded 2009. Enrollment: 125

## **Teaching American History Grants**

Since 2001, the US Department of Education has awarded more than \$800 million through the Teaching American History Grant program to improve American history instruction in the nation's schools. The Gilder Lehrman Institute has partnered with school districts in 140 grants since the inception of the program. During the 2009-2010 academic year, more than 1,700 teachers across the country participated in the Institute's TAH grants, attending staff development workshops, receiving Gilder Lehrman resources, and enrolling in summer teacher seminars.

In 2010, the Gilder Lehrman Institute partnered in thirty-eight new grants bringing our ongoing total of active grants to eighty-five in thirty-seven states, American Samoa, and the Virgin Islands.

One asterisk (\*) indicates a new grant.

#### **AMERICAN SAMOA**

American Samoa Department of Education\*

#### **ARIZONA**

- Deer Valley Unified School District
- Mesa Public Schools
- Phoenix Union High School District\*

#### **ARKANSAS**

Little Rock School District

#### **CALIFORNIA**

- Long Beach Unified School District\*
- Del Norte School District
- LA Unified School District\*
- Morgan Hill Unified School District
- Pasadena Unified School District
- Berryessa Union Elementary School District
- Saddleback Valley Unified School District\*
- San Bernardino Superintendent of Schools
- San Bernardino Superintendent of Schools\* (2nd of 2 grants)

#### **DELAWARE**

Christiana School District\*

#### **FLORIDA**

- Orange County School District
- The School District of Palm Beach County\*

#### **GEORGIA**

- Cobb County School District\*
- Paulding County School District\*
- Savannah-Chatham County Public School System\*

#### **HAWAII**

Hawaii Department of Education

#### **IDAHO**

- Madison School District #321
- Lewiston School District\*

#### **ILLINOIS**

Bloom Township School District

#### **INDIANA**

Goshen Public Schools\*

#### **IOWA**

Des Moines Public Schools

#### **KANSAS**

- Andover School District
- ESSDACK\*

#### **KENTUCKY**

- Ohio Valley Educational Cooperative (Elementary)
- Ohio Valley Educational Cooperative (Secondary)\*

#### LOUISIANA

- Algiers Charter Schools Association
- Algiers Charter Schools Association\* (2nd of 2 grants)
- Ouachita Parish Public School System
- Caddo Parish School Board\*

#### **MASSACHUSETTS**

- Arlington Public Schools\*
- Dedham Educational Cooperative\*
- Newton Public Schools
- Simpson Public Schools

#### **MICHIGAN**

Alpena-Montmorency-Alcona Educational Service District\*

#### **MISSISSIPPI**

- Jackson Public Schools
- Mississippi Simpson Public Schools

#### **NEW JERSEY**

- Ridgewood Public Schools\*
- Newark Public Schools
- Passaic County Technical Institute

#### **NEW MEXICO**

New Mexico - Rio Rancho Public Schools\*

#### **NEW YORK**

- Amber Charter Schools/Maverick Educational Consortium\*
- Bronx Districts 8, 11, 12
- NYC Department of Education K-2
- Department of Education: Flushing\*
- District 75\*
- Putnam BOCES
- Rockland BOCES\*
- Smithtown Public Schools

#### **NORTH CAROLINA**

- Beaufort County Public Schools\*
- Durham Public Schools
- Guilford County Schools

Pender Public Schools

#### OHIO

- Arkoma School District\*
- Lawton Public Schools

#### **OKLAHOMA**

Osage County Interlocal Cooperative

#### **PENNSYLVANIA**

Philadelphia Public Schools\*

#### **RHODE ISLAND**

Lincoln and Providence Public Schools\*

#### **SOUTH CAROLINA**

- Orangeburg Consolidated School District
- Charleston County School District\*

#### **SOUTH DAKOTA**

Mid-Central Educational Cooperative

#### **TENNESSEE**

- Bledsoe County School System
- Bledsoe County School System (2nd of 2 grants)\*
- Bedford County Schools\*
- Hamilton County School System\*
- Sequatchie County School System\*

#### **TEXAS**

- Dallas Independent School District
- Pasadena Independent School District
- Navasota Independent School District

#### **UTAH**

- Alpine School District\*
- Jordan School District \*

#### **VIRGIN ISLANDS**

• St. John & St. Croix School District

#### **VIRGINIA**

- Virginia Beach Public Schools\*
- Bedford Public Schools
- Richmond Public Schools
- Charlottesville Public Schools
- Waynesboro Public Schools

#### WASHINGTON

- Edmonton School District\*
- Vancouver Educational Service District 112

#### **WEST VIRGINIA**

West Virginia - RESA III Dunbar

## **National History Teacher of the Year Award**



Nathan McAlister, 2010 National History Teacher of the Year, with United States Supreme Court Justice Sandra Day O'Connor and Mr. McAlister's former students Kassidy Dahl (far left) and Logan Bausch (far right).

The Gilder Lehrman Institute and program sponsors HISTORY™ and Preserve America presented the seventh annual National History Teacher of the Year award to Nathan McAlister of Royal Valley Middle School in Mayetta, Kansas. On October 13, 2010, Mr. McAlister accepted his award at School Without Walls in Washington, DC. United States Supreme Court Justice (Ret.) Sandra Day O'Connor spoke at the ceremony.

The national winner is selected from among the state winners. The jurors were Tim Bailey (2009 National History Teacher of the Year), Clement Alexander Price (Board of Governors Distinguished Service Professor of History, Rutgers University) and Elaine Reed (Executive Director Emerita, National Council for History Education). Each state winner received \$1,000 and a large archive of American history classroom resources presented to his or her school library. The national winner received an additional \$10,000 and a trip to Washington, DC, for the national ceremony.

## 2010 History Teachers of the Year by State

- Alabama: Rebecca Bidwell, E.B. Erwin High School, Birmingham
- Alaska: Chadwick Frey, Schoenbar Middle School, Ketchikan
- Arizona: Nancie Lindblom, Skyline High School, Mesa
- Arkansas: Scott Shaddox, Omaha High School, Omaha
- California: Valerie Ziegler, Lincoln High School, San Francisco
- Colorado: Kurt Knierim, Rocky Mountain High School, Fort Collins
- Connecticut: Jean Golicz, Glastonbury High School, Glastonbury
- Delaware: Barbara Markham, Padua Academy, Wilmington
- Department of Defense Education Activity: Gregory Jacobs, Rota High School, Rota Naval Station, Spain
- District of Columbia: Carlton Ackerman, School Without Walls
- Florida: Tom Glaser, Mater Academy Middle/High School, Hialeah Gardens

- Georgia: Janet Barger, North Forsyth High School, Cumming
- Hawaii: Wendi Vincent, Sacred Hearts Academy, Honolulu
- Idaho: Jean Chantrill, North Fremont Junior/Senior High School, Ashton
- Illinois: Christine Adrian, Jefferson Middle School, Champaign
- Indiana: Greg Lewis, Columbus East High School, Columbus
- Iowa: Brian Connick, Algona Community High School, Algona
- Kansas: Nathan McAlister, Royal Valley Middle School, Mayetta
- Kentucky: Ashley Adkins, Paducah Tilghman High School, Paducah
- Louisiana: Nicole Hall-Mitchell, Destrehan High School, Destrehan
- Maine: Della Martin, Blue Hill Consolidated School, Blue Hill
- Maryland: Joseph Anderson, George Washington Carver Center for Arts and Technology, Towson
- Massachusetts: Kelley Brown, Easthampton High School, Easthampton
- Michigan: James Cameron, Saline High School, Saline
- Minnesota: Tom Hilgren, Chatfield Public Schools, Chatfield
- Mississippi: Julie Heintz, Mississippi School of Mathematics and Science, Columbus
- Missouri: Angelia Moore, Oakville Senior High School, St. Louis
- Montana: Derek Strahn, Bozeman High School, Bozeman
- Nebraska: Lindsay Behne, Bryan High School, Omaha
- Nevada: Everett Shropshire, Virginia City High School, Virginia City
- New Hampshire: Mark Bingham, Prospect Mountain High School, Alton
- New Jersey: Yvonne Beatrice, Mahwah High School, Mahwah
- New Mexico: Nikolina Keyes, San Andres High School, Mesilla
- New York: William Carpluk, Patchogue-Medford High School, Medford
- North Carolina: Scott Culclasure, American Hebrew Academy, Greensboro
- Ohio: Paul LaRue, Washington High School, Washington Court House
- Oklahoma: Jennifer Seal, Putnam City North High School, Oklahoma City
- Oregon: Marsha Klosterman, Siuslaw Middle School, Florence
- Pennsylvania: Marc Brasof, Constitution High School, Philadelphia
- Rhode Island: Gracieta Small, Lincoln High School, Lincoln
- South Carolina: Jeffrey Eargle, Mid-Carolina High School, Prosperity
- South Dakota: Rebecca Kelley, Washington High School, Sioux Falls
- Tennessee: Mark Scott, East High School, Memphis
- Texas: Gwen Cash, Clear Creek High School, League City
- US Territories: Rodney A. Pama, Luis P. Untalan Middle School, Barrigada, Guam
- Utah: Debra Cline, Granite Peaks Alternative High School, Salt Lake City
- Vermont: James Percoco, West Springfield High School, Springfield
- Virginia: Christine Esposito, Walker Upper Elementary, Charlottesville
- Washington State: Doug Perry, Gig Harbor High School, Gig Harbor
- West Virginia: James Wendt, Nitro High School, Nitro
- Wisconsin: Christine Kadonsky, Wausau West High School, Wausau
- Wyoming: Sally O'Brien, Kelly Walsh High School, Casper

## **Prizes**



Michael Burlingame (left) with James Oakes and Doug Wilson.

The Gilder Lehrman Institute sponsors several prizes in American history, including national book awards for scholars and essay prizes for high school students.

## **National Book Prizes**

#### LINCOLN PRIZE

The Lincoln Prize is an annual award of \$50,000 for the finest book on Abraham Lincoln or the Civil War era. Awarded since 1991, the prize is co-sponsored by the Lincoln and Soldiers Institute at Gettysburg College and the Gilder Lehrman Institute.

#### 2010 Lincoln Prize Winner

#### Michael Burlingame

Abraham Lincoln: A Life (Johns Hopkins University Press)

#### FREDERICK DOUGLASS BOOK PRIZE

The Frederick Douglass Book Prize is an annual prize of \$25,000 recognizing the best book on slavery or abolition. Awarded since 1999, the prize is co-sponsored by the Gilder Lehrman Institute and the Gilder Lehrman Center for the Study of Slavery, Resistance, and Abolition at Yale University.

#### 2010 Frederick Douglass Book Prize Co-Winners

#### Judith A. Carney and Richard Nicholas Rosomoff

Inside the Shadow of Slavery: Africa's Botanical Legacy in the Atlantic World (University of California Press)

#### Siddharth Kara

Sex Trafficking: Inside the Business of Modern Slavery (Columbia University Press)

#### GEORGE WASHINGTON BOOK PRIZE

Inaugurated in 2005, the George Washington Book Prize is an annual award of \$50,000 recognizing the best book on George Washington or the founding era. The prize is co-sponsored by Washington College, the Mount Vernon LadiesÕ Association, and the Gilder Lehrman Institute.

2010 George Washington Book Prize Winner

#### Richard Beeman

Plain, Honest Men: The Making of the American Constitution (Random House)

#### **Student Prizes and Awards**

#### CIVIL WAR ESSAY CONTEST

The Gilder Lehrman Institute and the Civil War Round Table of New York co-sponsor an annual Civil War Essay Contest for students in GLI affiliate schools.

#### 2010 Civil War Essay Contest Winners

#### HIGH SCHOOL DIVISION

FIRST PRIZE (\$1,000; school receives \$500 honorarium)
 Jacob Fletcher (Eleanor Roosevelt High School, Greenbelt, MD)
 The Postman: Joseph William Briggs and the Free City Delivery System

• SECOND PRIZE (\$750)

**Geoffrey Andrews** (West Morris Central High School, Chester, NJ) Eyes in the Sky: Balloons during the Civil War

THIRD PRIZE (\$500)

Paloma Alonso (Notre Dame School, New York, NY)

Locke Resolved: How the Civil War Tested John Locke's Theory

HONORABLE MENTION (in alphabetical order) (\$100)

Efthima Barbagiannis (Academy of American Studies, Long Island City, NY)

Erica Chan (Notre Dame School, New York, NY)

Amber Ferguson (Eleanor Roosevelt High School, Greenbelt, MD)

Michael Golodner (John F. Kennedy High School, Bellmore, NY)

Aubrey Vinh (West Morris Central High School, Chester, NJ)

Jerry (Zhenghao) Zhang (Montville High School, Montville, NJ)

Eric Zilber (Montville High School, Montville, NJ)

#### MIDDLE SCHOOL DIVISION

• FIRST PRIZE (\$300)

Josh Kirk (Susan B. Anthony Middle School, Minneapolis, MN)

SECOND PRIZE (\$200)

Yolanda Wadolowski (St. Nicholas Elementary School, Brooklyn, NY)

• THIRD PRIZE (\$100)

Augusta Pendergast (School of the Holy Child, Rye, NY)

## Gilder Lehrman History Scholars Program



2010 Gilder Lehrman History Scholars examine documents from the Gilder Lehrman Collection.

For eight years, the Gilder Lehrman Institute has sponsored a competitive summer scholarship program in American history for outstanding college sophomores and juniors. The program, conducted in New York City, provides an opportunity for the next generation of historians to experience primary-source research and to work closely with eminent scholars. In addition to the five-week History Scholars Program, there is a one-week version for thirty finalists. Since 2003, nearly 400 college students have been awarded places in the program from among more than 1500 applicants.

In the summer of 2010, ten top undergraduate history majors selected from more than 200 applicants (representing 151 schools in thirty-three states, Canada, Great Britain, Israel, the Philippines, and Germany) came to New York City for the five-week program. Scholars conducted research projects focused on various aspects of the secession crisis of 1860-1861, using unique documents held in the Gilder Lehrman Collection.

## 2010 Gilder Lehrman History Scholars

- Vanessa Attia of the University of Florida and Punta Gorda, FL
- Rebecca Chabot of Clark Univerity and Barre, MA
- Mycah Conner of Columbia University and Okemos, MI
- Mark Guerci of the College of William and Mary and Midlothian, VA
- Sean Harvey of the University of Arizona and Scottsdale, AZ
- James Shinn Jr. of Dartmouth College and Winter Haven, FL
- Andrina Tran of the University of California, Berkeley and Riverside, CA
- Nathan Tye of Creighton University and Kearney, NE
- Carol Wilson of Ohio Northern University and Royal Oak, MI
- Anna Ziering of Barnard College and Newton, MA

## 2010 Gilder Lehrman History Scholar Finalists

- Tyler Archer of DePauw University and Greencastle, IN
- Aaron Aruck of Amherst College and Canandaigua, NY
- Hannah Ballard of the University of Kansas and Wellington, KS
- Tyler Convey of the College of William and Mary and Glen Head, NY
- Emily Dineen of the University of Ottawa and Ottawa, ON
- Michael Dodge of the University of California, Berkeley and Riverside, CA
- Kaisha Esty of the University of Nottingham and Enfield, London
- Kathryn Falvo of Susquehanna University and Lewisberry, PA
- Louis Fisher of Columbia University and Dix Hills, NY
- Samuel Fisher of the University of Notre Dame and Dunnellon, FL
- Alexandra Fleagle of Mount Holyoke College and Stony Brook, NY
- Nora Gannon of Northwestern University and Pittsburgh, PA
- Dustin Goldberger of Carleton College and Creve Coeur, MO
- Yesol Han of Columbia University and Seoul, South Korea
- Christine Kelly of Messiah College and Dover Plains, NY
- Anne Kerth of Williams College and St. Louis, MO
- Jung Min (Kevin) Kim of Swarthmore College and North Little Rock, AR
- Joseph Kitchell of Xavier University and Cincinnati, OH
- Amanda Kleintop of the University of Richmond and Ambler, PA
- Isaac May of Earlham College and Brookfield, CT
- Andrew Michel of Western Washington University and Puyallup, WA
- Hillary Mimnaugh of Dartmouth College and Elk Grove, CA
- Justine Murnane of the University of Notre Dame and Millwood, NY
- Annie Powers of the University of California, Berkeley and San Mateo, CA
- Jordan Rhodes of Valparaiso University and Belleville, IL
- Peter Sicher of Johns Hopkins University and Towson, MD
- Caleb Speigel of Portland Community College and Portland, OR
- Ana Valenzuela of Middle Tennessee State University and Athens, AL
- Harrison Wicks of the University of North Texas and Irving, TX
- Jeremy Young of Millersville University and Lancaster, PA

## **Scholarly Fellowships**

Since 1994, the Gilder Lehrman Institute has awarded a total of 572 fellowships in American history for professors, doctoral candidates, and independent scholars. Gilder Lehrman Fellows have the opportunity to research in the archival holdings of any institution in New York City.

## 2010 Gilder Lehrman Fellowships in American History

#### Ernest Freeberg

Distinguished Professor of Humanities, University of Tennessee Incandescent America: Electric Light and America's Culture of Invention

#### Simon Gilhooley

Doctoral Candidate, Cornell University

The Textuality of the Constitution and the Origins of Original Intent

#### Kellie Carter Jackson

Doctoral Candidate, Columbia University
Force and Freedom: Black Abolitionists and the Politics of Violence, 1850-1861

#### Sarah Keyes

Doctoral Candidate, University of Southern California
Beyond the Plains: Migration to the Pacific and the Reconfiguration of America, 1820-1900

#### Michael Todd Landis

Doctoral Candidate, The George Washington University
"Though the Heavens Fall": Slavery, Northern Democrats, and the Destruction of the Union

#### Nicole Saffold Maskiell

Doctoral Candidate, Cornell University

"A kind of extravasat Blood": Slavery among Elites in Colonial Massachusetts and New York, 1650-1750

#### Chrislaine Pamphile Miller

Doctoral Candidate, University of California, Santa Cruz

"Blessed are the Peacemakers": African American Emigration to Haiti in the Nineteenth Century

#### Paul J. Polgar

Doctoral Candidate, The Graduate Center, The City University of New York To Be Free and Equal? Antislavery Reform in America, 1783-1833

#### David L. Preston

Associate Professor of History, The Citadel Braddock's Veterans: Paths of Loyalty in the British Empire, 1755-1775

#### Nina Silber

Professor of History, Boston University The Civil War in American Life, 1929-1941

## **Exhibitions and Public Programs**



GLI staff members Susan Saidenberg (center left) and Steven Schwartz (center right) attend the opening of "Freedom Riders," the latest in the Institute's series of traveling exhibitions.

## **Traveling Exhibitions**

In 2010, eight Gilder Lehrman traveling exhibitions visited forty-four sites across the country. These exhibitions appeared in schools, colleges, libraries, and museums. The nationwide tour of our newest exhibition, "Freedom Riders," began on November 28, 2010, at Lehman College, Bronx, NY. It is funded by a grant from the National Endowment for the Humanities and developed as a companion to the PBS American Experience documentary of the same name.

- Alexander Hamilton: The Man Who Made Modern America (one site) Washington, DC
- Frederick Douglass from Slavery to Freedom: The Journey to New York City (seven sites)
  Bronx, NY; Silverdale, WA; Durham, NC; Kyle, TX; Long Beach, CA; Hamilton, OH;
  Harrisburg, PA
- Free at Last: A History of the Abolition of Slavery (eleven sites)
   Los Alamos, NM; Silverdale, WA; Bellmore, NY; Eustis, FL; Patchogue, NY; Davenport, IA;
   Hanover, IN; Kirksville, MO; Bridgetown, NJ; Philadelphia, PA; Gettysburg, PA
- Freedom: A History of US (five sites)
  North Augusta, SC; Orange, VA; Patchogue, NY; Lackawanna, NY; Cranford, NJ
- Looking at Lincoln: Political Cartoons from the Civil War Era (twelve sites)
   Shoreham, NY; Corpus Christi, TX; Springfield, MA; Griswold, CT; Lackawanna, NY;
   Foxborough, MA; Orchard Park, NY; Mentor, OH; Lincoln City, IN; Hiram, OH; Gettysburg, PA;
   Franklin Square, NY
- The Progressive Era: Creating Modern America, 1900-1917 (ten sites)
   Windsor, CO; Potomac, MD; Valley Stream, NY; Chambersburg, PA; Auburn, NY;
   Chisholm, MN; New York, NY; Columbus, MS; Marshall, MO; Bellmore, NY

- Abraham Lincoln: A Man of His Time, A Man for All Times (six sites)
  Auburn, NY; Chisholm, MN; Sparkill, NY; Topeka, KS; New London, NH; Abbeville, LA
- Freedom Riders (two sites) Bronx, NY; Winchester, VA

#### **Junior Historians' Forums**

Inaugurated in 2004, these programs were created for Gilder Lehrman schools. Students and their teachers have the opportunity to analyze documents in workshops with leading scholars and to discuss the historian's craft.

- Andrew Jackson
  Jan Lewis, Raleigh, NC
- The Cold War
   Thomas Heinrich, Pine Brook, NJ
- The Founding Era
   Ray Raphael, Los Angeles, CA
- The Gilded Age
   Kenneth Jackson, Garden City, NY
- Great Plains Indians Minneapolis, MN
- Lincoln
   Matthew Pinsker, Brooklyn, NY
- The Progressive Era Bruce Schulman, Stony Brook, NY
- Slavery
   Clement Price, Morristown, NJ
- Slavery and the American Revolution Christopher L. Brown, Newark, NJ
- Slavery in the North
  Jennifer Anderson, Stony Brook, NY
- The Vietnam War Thomas Heinrich, Milwaukee, WI
- Westward Expansion
   Maria Montoya, Brooklyn, NY
- World War II
   Thomas Heinrich, Montville, NJ
- World War II
   David Zonderman, New York, NY

## Outreach at National and Regional Conferences

GLI staff presented programs and materials at the following conferences:

- Washington State Council for the Social Studies Seattle, WA, January 31, 2010
- Greater Metropolitan New York Council for the Social Studies New York, NY February 6, 2010

#### Middle States Council for the Social Studies

Gettysburg, PA, February 25-26, 2010

#### Celebration of Teaching and Learning

New York, NY, March 5-6, 2010

• **ASCD** (formerly the Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development) San Antonio, TX, March 6-8, 2010

#### National Association of Secondary School Principals

Phoenix, AZ, March 12-14, 2010

#### National Council for History Education

San Diego, CA, March 25-27, 2010

#### National Catholic Educational Association

Minneapolis, MN, April 6-8, 2010

#### Organization of American Historians

Washington, DC, April 7-10, 2010

#### Broward County Regional Conference

Plantation, FL, April 22, 2010

#### Society for Military History

Lexington, VA, May 20-23, 2010

### Curriculum & Instruction Steering Committee, California Council for Social Studies

Costa Mesa, CA, September 21-22, 2010

#### Texas Council for the Social Studies

Houston, TX, October 15-17, 2010

#### Long Island Council for the Social Studies

Melville, NY, October 18, 2010

#### Michigan Council for the Social Studies

Kalamazoo, MI, November 8-9, 2010

#### National Association for Independent Schools: People of Color Conference

San Diego, CA, December 2, 2010

#### National Council for the Social Studies

Denver, CO, November 12-14, 2010

#### National Alliance of Black School Educators

Fort Worth, TX, November 17-21, 2010

#### New Jersey Council for History Education

Princeton, NJ, December 3, 2010

## **Website**

The Institute's website, **www.gilderlehrman.org**, provides information for teachers on major topics in American history, access to thousands of documents in the Gilder Lehrman Collection, online exhibitions, podcasts, and many other interactive features. In 2010, more than 15,000 new users registered on the Gilder Lehrman website, giving them access to exclusive content on the site.

This year the Institute began a comprehensive redesign of the website to better convey its mission and engage diverse audiences with its programs, exhibitions, activities, collections, and vast array of resources specifically designed for K-12 teachers and students. The new website will build on the success of the Institute's online resources such as the *History Now* journal and online lectures, and create opportunities to more fully support its Affiliate School community.

In 2010, new features on the website included:

- The creation of an Affiliate School section providing member schools with richer, more interesting material than offered in standard textbooks, adding new content monthly.
- Forty-eight new podcasts of lectures by eminent historians on major topics in American history, which were downloaded more than 35,000 times.
- Two new online exhibitions:
  - John Brown: The Abolitionist and His Legacy, an audio-enhanced exhibition created using documents and artifacts from the Gilder Lehrman Collection that were on display at the New-York Historical Society in 2009-2010.
  - Abraham Lincoln: A Man of His Time, A Man for All Times, an audio-enhanced exhibition based on the NEH-sponsored traveling exhibition of the same name.

## **History Now**

In September 2010, *History Now*, the Gilder Lehrman Institute's quarterly online journal, entered its seventh year of publication. Each issue addresses a major theme in American history with articles by historians, lesson plans, links to related websites, bibliographies, and many other resources.

• Editor: Carol Berkin (Baruch College, City University of New York, and The Graduate Center, City University of New York); Associate Editor: Lesley S. Herrmann (Gilder Lehrman Institute); Managing Editor: Karina Gaige (Gilder Lehrman Institute); Archivist: Mary Jo Kline (University of Virginia).

#### NEW INTERPRETATIONS OF THE CIVIL WAR, No. 26 (DECEMBER 2010)

- "Lincoln's Interpretation of the Civil War," by Eric Foner
- "The Underground Railroad and the Coming of War," by Matthew Pinsker
- "The Riddles of 'Confederate Emancipation,'" by Bruce Levine
- "Women and the Home Front: New Civil War Scholarship," by Catherine Clinton

## THREE WORLDS MEET: EUROPE, AFRICA, AND THE AMERICAS, No. 25 (SEPTEMBER 2010)

- "Change and Crisis: North America on the Eve of the European Invasion," by Christopher Miller
- "England on the Eve of Colonization," by Paul E. J. Hammer
- "Iberian Roots of the Transatlantic Slave Trade, 1440-1640," by David Wheat
- "Indian Slavery in the Americas," by Alan Gallay
- "Perils of the Ocean in the Early Modern Era," by Roy Ritchie

#### SHAPING THE AMERICAN ECONOMY, No. 24 (JUNE 2010)

- "Getting Ready to Lead a World Economy: Enterprise in Nineteenth-Century America," by Joyce Appleby
- "The US Banking System: Origin, Development, and Regulation," by Richard Sylla
- "The Rise of an American Institution: The Stock Market," by Brian Murphy
- "Robber Barons or Captains of Industry?" by T.J. Stiles
- "Economic Policy Through the Lens of History," by Roger E. A. Farmer

#### **TURNING POINTS IN AMERICAN SPORTS, No. 23 (MARCH 2010)**

- "Why Sports History Is American History," by Mark Naison
- "The Battle of the Sexes," by Gail Collins
- "Before Jackie: How Strikeout King Satchel Paige Struck Down Jim Crow," by Larry Tye
- "Amateurism and Jim Thorpe at the Fifth Olympiad," by Kate Buford
- "The Importance of Muhammad Ali," by Thomas Hauser
- "The Impact of Title IX," by Barbara Winslow
- "The History of Women's Baseball," by Kerry Candaele

# Podcasts of Lectures by GLI Historians

Edward L. Ayers

Slavery and the Early American Economy

Edward L. Ayers

Defining the Twentieth Century

Edward L. Ayers

War Between Neighbors: The Coming of the Civil War

Ira Berlin

Lincoln, Slavery, and Race

Eugenio Biagini

Abraham Lincoln in Germany and Italy

David Blight

Lincoln and the American South

Richard Brookhiser

Alexander Hamilton, American

Richard Carwardine

Lincoln's Horizons: The Nationalist as Internationalist

Patricia Clavin

Comments on Lincoln Lectures

Frank Cogliano

Jefferson as Revolutionary

David Brion Davis

Lincoln, Slavery, and Nineteenth-Century Abolition

Joseph Ellis

His Excellency: George Washington

Eric Foner

Reconstruction and Citizenship

#### Eric Foner

The Fiery Trial: Abraham Lincoln and American Slavery

#### Kevin Gaines

Lincoln's Influence in Africa

#### Gary Gerstle

The Progressive Era

#### Lawrence Goldman

Lincoln and Britain in the 1860s

#### Annette Gordon-Reed

The Hemingses of Monticello

#### Tony Horwitz

A Voyage Long and Strange

#### A.E. Dick Howard

The Supreme Court and Religious Freedom

## A.E. Dick Howard

The Changing Face of the Supreme Court

#### Michael Kazin

America Between the Wars, 1917-1940, Part 1

#### Michael Kazin

America Between the Wars, 1917-1940, Part 2

#### Kevin Kenny

Lincoln's Influence in Ireland

#### Alice Kessler-Harris

The Quest for Equality: Women 1865 to the Present

#### Larry Kramer

Dred Scott and the Constitutionality of Slavery

## Larry Kramer

The Slaughterhouse Cases

#### Larry Kramer

Lochner v. New York

#### Larry Kramer

Changes to Supreme Court Doctrine in the 1930s

#### Larry Kramer

The Rise and Fall of Federal Power from the 1800s to the 1930s

## Larry Kramer

The Legal Battle for Racial Equality, 1787-1954

#### Larry Kramer

Brown v. Board of Education and Its Effect on Civil Rights

## · Charles C. Mann

America Before Columbus

#### Stephanie McCurry

War, Slavery, and Emancipation

## Philip Morgan

The African Slave Trade, 1500-1800

#### · Peter S. Onuf

Jefferson and the Constitution

## · Richard Blackett, Jorg Nagler, Peter Onuf

Global Lincoln Panel Discussion

#### Orlando Patterson

The Idea of Freedom in America: Key Moments

#### James T. Patterson

America at the End of the Twentieth Century, Part 1

#### James T. Patterson

America at the End of the Twentieth Century, Part 2

## Jack Rakove

Establishing an Independent Judiciary in the Founding Era

#### Jack Rakove

The Supreme Court and the Politics of Race

#### Blair Ruble

Reform Cities: Chicago, Osaka and Moscow

#### Norman Saul

Russian-American Diplomacy During the Civil War

## Clarence Taylor

The Civil Rights Movement

#### Richard White

The American West in the 20th Century

#### Gordon Wood

Empire of Liberty: A History of the Early Republic

# **Publications and Resources**

In 2010, the Gilder Lehrman Institute published *The Civil War: People, Places, Politics*, the latest in its "History in a Box" series, along with new document booklets and calendars. Below is a list of publications by category:

# History in a Box: People, Places, Politics

#### THE CIVIL WAR

The materials in this box offer an educational account of the Civil War. The box includes a resource book and CD containing primary source documents, artwork, study questions, and a list of additional resources; posters of documents and illustrations; portrait placards of key individuals; a poster-sized timeline; a DVD of lectures by leading scholars.

## **Document Booklets**

- James Madison and the Birth of the U.S. Constitution, with an introduction by Andrew Robertson, Professor at Lehman College, City University of New York. This booklet examines the evolution of the U.S. Constitution from the Articles of Confederation to the Bill of Rights to the Constitution's global legacy. Special attention is paid to James Madison, the "Father of the Constitution," as well as the 19th- and 20th-century amendments that expanded the definition of citizenship and opened suffrage to more Americans.
- Between Battles: Civil War Soldiers' Letters, 1861-1865, with introductions by the 2005 Gilder Lehrman History Scholars. This book examines the lives of fifteen Civil War soldiers through their own letters, now part of the Gilder Lehrman Collection.
- Frederick Douglass: A Documentary History of His Fight for Freedom and Equality, with introductions by the 2006 Gilder Lehrman History Scholars. This book is an exploration of Frederick Douglass's great influence on the abolitionist and African American rights movement throughout much of the 19th century as demonstrated by his own letters, speeches, and other writings, as well as his control of his own image.

# **Calendars**

- 2011 Calendar of the Civil War
- 2011 Calendar of the Abolition of Slavery

# **The Gilder Lehrman Collection**

Due to construction at the New-York Historical Society, physical access to the Collection is temporarily limited. However, 2010 was a productive year for research and outreach. Over 200 researchers requested documents and information. Research topics included: New Jersey Loyalists during the American Revolution, The Manhattan Project, World War II, Masculinity and Religion in the Civil War, Revolutionary War documents relating to African-Americans and various National History Day projects.

# 2010 Highlights

- Documents loaned for *Lincoln*, *Life Size*, an exhibition at the Bruce Museum in Connecticut. (February 2009–June 2010)
- Documents loaned for From Slavery to Freedom, at the National Underground Railroad Freedom Center in Ohio. (August 2010–September 2011)
- Completion of the inventory of the Henry Knox Collection (GLC02437).
   The collection contains 10,710 items, of which 7,277 have been digitized and 1,478 have been transcribed.
- In February, the Collection began featuring transcripts of documents on www.scribd.com and has averaged over 1,000 hits per month.
- Users of the Collection's online search engine conducted more than 125,000 searches.

# **Gilder Lehrman Center**

The Gilder Lehrman Institute sponsors the Gilder Lehrman Center for the Study of Slavery, Resistance, and Abolition at Yale University, dedicated to the investigation and dissemination of information concerning all aspects of slavery, especially the chattel slave system and its destruction.

# Frederick Douglass Book Prize

Sponsored by the Gilder Lehrman Institute, through the Gilder Lehrman Center for the Study of Slavery, Resistance, and Abolition at Yale University, this annual prize of \$25,000 recognizes the best book on slavery or abolition.

#### 2010 Frederick Douglass Book Prize Co-Winners

## Judith A. Carney and Richard Nicholas Rosomoff

Inside the Shadow of Slavery: Africa's Botanical Legacy in the Atlantic World (University of California Press)

#### Siddharth Kara

Sex Trafficking: Inside the Business of Modern Slavery (Columbia University Press)

## 2010 Frederick Douglass Book Prize Finalist

Robert E. McGlone (University of Hawaii, Manoa) *John Brown's War Against Slavery* (Cambridge University Press)

## **Fall International Conference**

"American Counterpoint: New Approaches to Slavery and Abolition in Brazil"

Twelfth Annual International Conference, October 29-30, 2010. Co-sponsored with the Council on Latin American and Iberian Studies at Yale University. Speakers included: Angela Alonso, Matthias Röhrig Assunção, David W. Blight, Mariana P. Candido, Roquinaldo Ferreira, Keila Grinberg, Mary C. Karasch, Herbert S. Klein, Silvia Hunold Lara, Douglas C. Libby, Paul E. Lovejoy, Beatriz G. Mamigonian, Jeffrey D. Needell, Richard Price, João José Reis, Stuart B. Schwartz, and Rebecca J. Scott.

# **Lectures and Public Programs**

- Stacey Robertson, Bradley University, "'On the Side of Righteousness': Women, the Church, and Abolition in the U.S." January 28, 2010
- Douglas Blackmon, Atlanta Bureau Chief, Wall Street Journal, "Slavery by Another Name: A Book Talk and Discussion with the Author." January 20, 2010
- Michael Fitzgerald, Professor of History, Saint Olaf College, "The Ku Klux Klan in Alabama: A Social Profile." January 27, 2010
- William Deverell, 2009-2010 Beinecke Senior Fellow in Western Americana,
   "The Convalescent West: Redemption and Healing Post-Civil War." February 8, 2010
- Angela Alonso, Visiting Fellow, Council of Latin American and Iberian Studies, Yale University and 2009-10 Guggenheim Fellow, "Flowers, Ballots and Bullets: The Movement for the Abolition of Slavery in Brazil." February 9, 2010
- Richard Bell, Assistant Professor of History, University of Maryland, "Liberty or Death: Abolitionists and Slave Suicide." February 17, 2010

- Yale University Graduate Student Symposium, "The Past's Digital Presence: Database, Archive, and Knowledge Work in the Humanities." February 19-20, 2010
- History Day in Connecticut, New Haven Regional Competition, "Innovation in History." March 20, 2010
- Amanda Bowie Moniz, Cassius Marcellus Clay Fellow, Yale University, "Corbin's Hypothesis: Drowning, Lifesaving, and the Emergence of the Anglo-American Abolition Movement in the 1780s." March 31, 2010
- Mariana P. Candido, Assistant Professor of History, Princeton University, "Benguela and South Atlantic Slavery, 1700-1850." April 12, 2010
- Emma Christopher, Australian Research Fellow 2010-14, University of Sydney,
   "Mesurado Beach: A Small African Slave Trade Factory and Its Global Legacy Today."
   April 28, 2010
- Richard Anderson, Ph.D. Student in History, Yale University, "Exporting Ideals and Forcing Freedom: Reconsidering the West Africa Squadron." September 20, 2010
- Laura Wexler, Professor of American Studies, Women's Gender, & Sexuality Studies, Yale University,
   "A More Perfect Likeness: Frederick Douglass and the Image of the Nation." September 22, 2010
- Amy Dru Stanley, Associate Professor of History, University of Chicago, "Slave Breeding and Free Love: An Antebellum Argument over Slavery, Capitalism, and Personhood." September 27, 2010
- Carmen Dexl, Ph.D. Student in American Studies, University of Erlangen-Nuremberg,
   "'Strange Fruit': Lynching in the African American Cultural Imagination, 1890–1940."
   October 18, 2010
- Allison Gorsuch, PhD Student in History, Yale University, "To Indent Oneself: Contracts and Black Indentured Servitude in the Illinois Territory." October 20, 2010
- David Eltis, Emory University, and David Richardson, Hull University, Book Launch Reception for "The Atlas of the Transatlantic Slave Trade." October 28, 2010
- Graham Russell Gao Hodges, the George Dorland Langdon Jr. Professor of History and Africana & Latin American Studies at Colgate University, "David Ruggles: A Radical Black Abolitionist and the Underground Railroad in New York City." November 9, 2010
- Theatre for Transformation, "Show Me the Franklins! Remembering the Ancestors, Slavery, and Benjamin Franklin Performance." November 10, 2010
- "Pioneering the History of Black Britain: A Conference in Honor of James Walvin,"
   Co-sponsored with the Initiative on Race Gender and Globalization at Yale, the European Studies
   Council, the British Studies Program, and the Edward J. and Dorothy Clarke Kempf Memorial
   Fund. November 12, 2010
- Yasha Klots, PhD Candidate in the Department of Slavic Languages and Literatures,
   Yale University, and Ross Ufberg, PhD Candidate in the Department of Slavic Languages and
   Literatures, Columbia University, "Memoir of a Gulag Actress: A Book Talk and Discussion with
   Yasha Klots and Ross Ufberg," Co-sponsored with the Council on European Studies at Yale
   University. November 15, 2010
- Jack Shuler, Assistant Professor of English, Denison University, "Calling Out Liberty: The Stono Slave Rebellion and the Universal Struggle for Human Rights." November 17, 2010
- James Walvin, Professor of History Emeritus, University of York, "Slavery, Evil Deeds, and Re-thinking the Past: A Basis for Discussion." December 8, 2010

# Visiting Scholars and Affiliates

- Elisabeth Anstett (Centre National de la Recerche Scientifique)
- Carmen Dexl (University of Erlangen-Nuremberg)
- Charles Foy (Eastern Illinois University)
- Richard Huzzey (University of Plymouth)
- Jane Landers (Vanderbilt University)
- Steven Heath Mitton (Utah State University)
- Richard Rabinowitz (American History Workshop)
- **James Walvin** (University of York)
- Kay Wright Lewis (Rutgers University)

# Yale Graduate Student Summer 2010 Research Grant Recipients

- Richard Anderson (1st year, History)
  - "Intercepted in Transport: The Lives and Experiences of Sierra Leone's Liberated African Community, 1807-1870"
- Betsy Beasley (1st Year, American Studies)
  - "A New South and a New City: Negotiating Race, Constructing Region, and Building Soul City, North Carolina, 1969-1980"
- Christine DeLucia (3rd Year, American Studies)
  - "The Memory Frontier: Making Past and Place in the Northeast after King Philip's War"
- Matthew Vernon (5th Year, English)
  - "Strangers in a Familiar Land: The Medieval and African American Literary Tradition"
- **Joseph Yannielli** (4th Year, History)
  - "Travelers and Outlaws: Encounters with Slavery in the American West and West Africa, 1820-1860"

# **Ongoing Projects and Partnerships**

#### **TEACHER TRAINING**

- "Life, Liberty, and the Pursuit of Happiness": Second of a three-year Teaching American History Grant Program in partnership with the Area Cooperative Educational Services (ACES) of North Haven, Connecticut.
- "Middle Passages: A Shared History of the Trans-Atlantic Slave Trade": Second of a three-year summer institute in partnership with the Gilder Lehrman Institute for secondary educators in the United States and Ghana. The 2010 seminar was held at Yale University.

#### INTERDISCIPLINARY SCHOLARS WORKING GROUP

Supported by the generous allocation of Kempf Funds from the Whitney and Betty MacMillan Center for the Study of International and Area Studies at Yale, the GLC continues to offer a biannual Working Group, an interdisciplinary forum that brings together selected scholars to investigate a particular theme. The 2010 working group explored "Slavery and Public History" and included the following participants: Michael Allen (Charles Pinckney National Historic Site), Richard Benjamin (The International Slavery Museum), Lonnie Bunch (Smithsonian National Museum of African American History and Culture), Christy Coleman (The American Civil War Center at Historic Tredegar), Rex Ellis (Smithsonian National Museum of African

American History and Culture), Sheila Flanagan (The Museum of Mobile), Bertrand Guillet (Chateau des ducs de Bretagne), Katherine Kane (Harriet Beecher Stowe Center), Lynda Kaplan (American History Workshop), John McAleer (National Maritime Museum), Wayne Modest (Horniman Museum and Gardens), Richard Rabinowitz (American History Workshop), Fath Davis Ruffins (Smithsonian National Museum of American History), Jill Sanderson (President Lincoln's Cottage and the U.S. Capitol Visitor Center), Valika Smeulders (Erasmus University at Rotterdam), Bob Sutton (The National Park Service), and Dianne Swann-Wright (Smithsonian National Museum of African American History and Culture).

#### YALE SLAVERY AND ABOLITION PORTAL

In collaboration with the Yale Instructional Technology Group, the Gilder Lehrman Center launched the Yale Slavery and Abolition Portal, a website designed to help researchers and students find primary source material related to slavery and its legacies within the university's many libraries and galleries (www.slavery.yale.edu/).

#### **PUBLICATIONS**

In collaboration with Yale University Press, the Gilder Lehrman Center published the Atlas of the Transatlantic Slave Trade, edited by David Eltis & David Richardson with a foreword by David Brion Davis and afterword by David W. Blight. This 288-page clothbound edition contains 189 color maps, 5 black-and-white and 36 color illustrations, and 61 color graphs. The publication is the first comprehensive, up-to-date atlas on th3 350-year history of kidnapping and coercion.

#### WORLD BIBLIOGRAPHY OF SLAVERY AND ABOLITION

The GLC continues to manage the World Bibliography of Slavery and Abolition, formerly edited by Professor Joseph Miller at the University of Virginia.

# **Finance and Development**



Professor Vincent Cannato leads a Junior Historians' Forum on Immigration for 250 New York City students at the Museum of Jewish Heritage.

## **Financial Overview 2010**

The Gilder Lehrman Institute has operated in the black every year since 1994. Total revenues for fiscal year 2010 were received as follows: 54% for unrestricted use, 23% restricted for programs, and 23% from educational services. Total expenses for the fiscal year were allocated to the following: 84% to programs, 11% to administration, and 5% to fundraising.

#### **FUNDRAISING HIGHLIGHTS**

- A group of donors pledged \$425,000 over two years to deliver GLI document-based history education programs to more than 300 teachers and 600 students in underserved Catholic schools in the Archdiocese of New York and the Diocese of Brooklyn. Grants for this program were made by the Altman Foundation, the McInerney Family Foundation, Anthony and Christine de Nicola, William and Lesley Collins, Mary and Alex Ross, and an anonymous donor.
- Larry Field pledged \$100,000 to continue his support of GLI's history education programs for
  Los Angeles students and teachers. The initiative includes: a Saturday Academy of American History at
  Gertz-Ressler High School for 150 students, sponsorship of 15 Los Angeles teachers to attend GLI 2010
  summer seminars, two Junior Historians' Forums for more than 300 students, and the distribution of
  two volumes of GLI's History in a Box series *The American West* and *The Civil War* –
  to 75 local schools.
- Beth and Ravenel Curry pledged \$80,000 over the next four years to continue their sponsorship of the fall sessions of the Saturday Academy of American History at Notre Dame High School in Manhattan. In 2009, the academy benefited 246 students from more than 30 local schools.
- The Fred C. and Mary R. Koch Foundation partners with GLI to train sixty Wichita teachers and two hundred students in American history by providing \$76,000 in funding. A Wichita Community Forum with an eminent historian is offered as are two professional-training workshops for local teachers, and a Saturday Academy of American History.

- GLI Trustee John Nau and his wife Bobbi Nau pledged \$65,000, extending their annual sponsorship of ten teachers from Texas to attend GLI summer seminars through 2012.
- Sidney and Ruth Lapidus renewed their \$20,000 commitment to fund a visiting history professorship at New York City public schools, which has previously featured lectures by Columbia University's Christopher Brown. During the 2010-2011 school year, Professor Manisha Sinha of the University of Massachusetts, Amherst will lead three Junior Historians' Forums for approximately 600 students.
   Dr. Sinha will draw on research from her current book on black abolitionists in the nineteenth century.
- One hundred and fifty-seven teachers attended GLI's 2010 weeklong summer seminars through the support of 62 different private donors throughout the country.

# The Gilder Lehrman Institute of American History Fiscal Year 2010 Supporters (7/1/09-6/30/10)

A&E Television Networks (The History Channel)

Roger Ailes

Allwin Family Foundation

Marylou and Ira Alpert

Altman Foundation

Altria Client Services

American Express PAC Match Program /

Steve Lemson

Nancy and Thomas Anderson

Anonymous (3)

Stephen Aronson

Austin & Co., Inc. / James Sidford

The George E. and Kathleen E. Austin Foundation

The Arthur and Philamena Baird Family Foundation

Kenneth Bartels

Angela Vallot and James Basker

Robert Basker

Kathy and Frank Baxter

Nancy and Charles Beckley

The Belz Foundation

Diana and Norman Benzaquen



Richard Gilder (center) and Lewis Lehrman (right) are presented with the William E. Simon Prize for Lifetime Achievement in Social Entrepreneurship from the Manhattan Institute.

Philip Bergan Steven Berizzi

Judy & Howard Berkowitz Foundation

Stacie Berman

Bialkin Family Foundation

Victoria Bjorklund

David Blight

Bloomberg LP

Lynde and Harry Bradley Foundation

Eleanor and Richard Brenner

William Brink

Clare and Sterling Brinkley

John Britton, II

**Buckalew Family Foundation** 

Martin Budd

Jonathan Bush

Judith Byrd

The Andrew Cader Foundation

The Louis Calder Foundation

The Captiva Foundation

The Cargill Foundation

The Carpenter Foundation

The Carson Family Charitable Trust

Gib Chapman

The Charina Foundation

The Dominick & Rose Ciampa Foundation

Patricia and Gustavo Cisneros

Louis and Virginia Clemente Foundation

Jim and Vicki Click Family Foundation

Cobb County Public Schools

**Educational Foundation** 

Lesley and William Collins

William Conner

The Ravenel and Elizabeth Curry Foundation

Hugh and Hazel Darling Foundation

Julie and Robert Daum

Diana Davis Spencer Foundation Christie and Anthony de Nicola

The Debs Foundation

Themis and Theodore Dimon

John DiNome

William C. Dowling Jr. Foundation

Maura Doyle

Caroline and Richard Ekman Virgie and Marty Ellington Wendy and Andrew Fentress

Annemarie Ferguson Maureen Festi

Eris and Larry Field Family Foundation

Fritz Fischer

Elizabeth and Christopher Forster Mary Alice Fortin Foundation

Foundation for the Advancement of Monetary

Education / Lawrence Parks Sophia Lynn and David Frederick

Ellen Futter

The Richard and Barbara Gaby Foundation

Gay and Stanley Gaines

P.W. Galliver

Galvanic Printing and Plate Co.

Zach Garver

Geduld Cougar Foundation

Georgica Advisors LLC / Richard Reiss

Lile and John Gibbons S. Parker Gilbert

Gilder Office for Growth The Gilder Foundation

Carol Feinberg and Kenneth Gilman Goldie Anna Charitable Trust

Goodsearch LLC

**Judith Ann and Austin Graham** 

Gerald Grinstein

Valerie Boom and James Gunderson

Halliburton

Hancock Management Partners / Michael Fourticq

Meghan Hanson Michael Harkins Walter Harrison, III

Gary Hart

Jewell and Reid Hausmann Charles Hayden Foundation

Agnes Hayden

Lesley and Richard Herrmann

The Hertog Foundation
Helen and Edward Hintz
Amanda F. Hobart Trust
Hobby Family Foundation
Dana and William Hurt

Samuel and Anna Jacobs Foundation

Virginia James

The Jandon Foundation

JM Foundation Daniel Jordan Seth Kaller Thomas Kavaler David Keyes Robert Khayat

Kinsley Family Foundation A.P. Kirby Jr. Foundation F.M. Kirby Foundation

Dillard Kirby

Thomas D. Klingenstein Fund

Fred C. and Mary R. Koch Foundation

Gerry Kohler Henry Kowalczyk

Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel

Ruth and Sidney Lapidus Mary Anne and Bruce Larsen

Lehrman Institute H.F. Lenfest

Levy, Harkins & Co

The Martin R. Lewis Charitable Foundation

LFH Foundation

Kevin and Lesley Lilly Foundation Lise Martina and Peter Lindseth

Eileen and Michael Long

The George A. Long Foundation Annesley and David MacFarlane

Marilyn Machlowitz Edgar Maldonado The Malkin Fund Robert Manheimer

Marrus Family Foundation

Donna Maxfield

Worthington Mayo-Smith

The Fred Maytag Family Foundation Jeanne and Edward McAnaney The McCormick Family Foundation McElhone Family Foundation Trust Marion and Robert McGlone The McInerney Family Foundation MCJ Amelior Foundation / Community

Foundation of New Jersey McKinley Capital Management

Carl Menges Roger Milliken Sylvester Miniter Cornelius Mundy John Nau, III

New England Foundation

New-York Historical Society

The Robert and Kate Niehaus Foundation

Rosanne Nielsen Morris Offit Gerry Ohrstrom Vernell Oliver

Omohundro Institute of Early American

History and Culture

Dian Graves Owen Foundation P.T.M. Charitable Foundation Park Avenue Charitable Fund The Patrina Foundation

David Patterson Frank Pedone Robert Pennoyer The Pennsylvania Fund

Regina Peruggi George Pfaff Harry Phillips, III William Plant Cecelia Platnick A. Alexander Porter

Clare Potter Warrie Lynn Price The Purchase Fund Eileen and Leslie Quick, III

Quick Foundation / Thomas Quick

Rachor Family Foundation

Rachor Investment Advisory Services LLC Research Foundation of The City University of New York / Kathleen Pesile

Kristin and John Reynolds

Rhodebeck Charitable Fund / Huyler Held

Rising Phoenix Foundation Ruth and James Ritchie Rizavi Friedland Foundation

The Roe Foundation

Leslie Rose

Susan and Elihu Rose Foundation Evelyn and Edward Rose, III

Mary and Alex Ross Iuliana and Svlvester Rowe

Ernest Rubenstein Richard Salomon

The Saunders Family-Ivor Charitable Fund

Faith Childs and Harris Schrank Mary and Steven Schwartz

Ivan Schwartz

Deborah Schwartz

Select Equity Group Foundation

Adele and Michael Serber

Donald Shepherd

Doreen and Harvey Simmons, III Estelle and Vernon Simpson

Paul Singer

Nevah Assang and Peter Slatin The Joel E. Smilow Charitable Trust Mr. and Mrs. Thomas W. Smith

Mary-Dell Smith William Smith & Co. Jean and William Soman Lisa and Robert Spatt

Beatrice Mitchell and Paul Sperry The Seth Sprague Educational and

Charitable Foundation

Stamm Woodruff Charitable Trust The Joseph S. & Diane H. Steinberg

Charitable Trust Louise Stephaich Jackson Stephens, Jr. Stanley Stillman Lucy and Mark Stitzer Strake Foundation Taft Foundation

Margo and Reuben Taylor

Melanie Peters and Edwin Thorne

Peggy Gilder Tirschwell Alice and Thomas Tisch Fund The Ed Uihlein Family Foundation

Gloria Van Norden Robert Waggoner Lucy R. Waletzky

Mary Anne and Rawleigh Warner, Jr.

Richard Weekley

Barbara Lehrman Weinberg

Justin Wender

Beth and John Werwaiss G. Warren Whitaker

Kathy White

The Widgeon Point Charitable Foundation

Victoria Williams Kenneth Winkle Richard Woolery

## **Partners**

The Gilder Lehrman Institute collaborates with institutions, universities, foundations, corporations, membership organizations, humanities councils, and museums to sponsor and develop programs, symposia, seminars, exhibitions, and educational initiatives. Recent partners include:

Abraham Lincoln Bicentennial Commission

Academy of Achievement

Advisory Council on Historic Preservation African American National Biography Project

American Antiquarian Society

American Civil War Center at Historic Tredegar

American Historical Association American Museum of Natural History

Archdiocese of New York

Association for Documentary Editing

Association of the Bar of the City of New York

Association of Teachers of Social Studies

The Battery Conservancy Big Onion Walking Tours Bill of R'ghts Institute

Brighter Choice Charter Schools

Brooklyn Museum of Art

Campaign for the Civic Mission of Schools

Cengage Learning

Center of the American West at the

University of Colorado Chicago Historical Society

Civil War Institute at Gettysburg College

Civil War Preservation Trust

Civil War Round Table of New York

Classroom, Inc.

Colonial Williamsburg Foundation Columbia University Rare Book and Manuscript Library

Community College Humanities Association

The Concord Review

Connecticut Council for Social Studies

Core Knowledge Foundation Cornell University Library Council of Independent Colleges

C.V. Starr Center for the Study of the American

Experience at Washington College

Fraunces Tavern Museum George Washington University

Gettysburg National Battlefield Museum Foundation

Gotham Center for New York City History Hamilton Grange National Memorial Historic New Orleans Collection

History Channel

History News Network

History News Service

Hudson River Valley Institute The Huntington Library Kunhardt Productions

Library of Congress

Lincoln and Soldiers' Home National Monument Lincoln and Soldiers Institute at Gettysburg College

Lincoln Studies Center at Knox College

London School of Economics

Long Island Council for the Social Studies Louisiana Endowment for the Humanities Middle States Council for Social Studies

Montpelier Foundation
Morgan Library & Museum
Mount Vernon Ladies' Association
Museum of the City of New York
National Association of Scholars
National Coalition for History
National Conference on Citizenship
National Constitution Center

National Council for History Education National Council for the Social Studies National Endowment for the Humanities

National History Club National History Day National Humanities Center National Jazz Museum in Harlem

National Park Service

National Trust for Historic Preservation

National Underground Railroad Freedom Center

National WWII Museum

NBC Universal

New Jersey Council for History Education New York City Department of Education

New-York Historical Society New York Public Library New York State Archives

New York State Council for the Social Studies New York State Social Studies Supervisory

Association

Omohundro Institute for Early American

History and Culture

Organization of American Historians

Preserve America Primary Source

John D. Rockefeller, Jr. Library

Smithsonian National Museum of American History

Society of American Historians Society of Early Americanists Sylvester Manor Thirteen/WNET (New York) Thomas Jefferson Foundation The Trans-Atlantic Slave Trade Database Project University of Virginia Virginia Historical Society Weider History Group Westchester Council for the Social Studies WGBH (Boston) WLIW (New York City) Woodrow Wilson Presidential Library

# **Staff**

## The Gilder Lehrman Institute of American History

19 West 44th Street, Suite 500, New York, NY 10036

Telephone: 646-366-9666 Fax: 646-366-9669

www.gilderlehrman.org

James G. Basker

President

basker@gilderlehrman.org

Lesley S. Herrmann

Executive Director

herrmann@gilderlehrman.org

Katherine Abraham

Marketing and

Communications Assistant abraham@gilderlehrman.org

Justine Ahlstrom

Coordinator of Special Projects and Publications ahlstrom@qilderlehrman.org

Jennifer Allen

Cataloger

allen@gilderlehrman.com

Ian Brown

Technical Support Specialist brown@gilderlehrman.org

Joanna Byrne

Office Manager

byrne@gilderlehrman.org

Karen Coviello

Assistant to the President coviello@gilderlehrman.org

Maribel Diaz

Office Manager mdiaz@qilderlehrman.com

Sheila Fuentes

Editorial Assistant fuentes@gilderlehrman.org

Karina Gaige

Manager, New Media and Educational Technology gaige@gilderlehrman.org

Nicholas Haynes

Development Assistant haynes@gilderlehrman.org

Sara Johnsen

Education Coordinator and Staff Writer johnsen@gilderlehrman.org

Victoria Lain

Education Coordinator lain@gilderlehrman.org

Caroline Luther

Education Coordinator luther@gilderlehrman.org

Ron Nash

Education Coordinator nash@gilderlehrman.org

John McNamara

Education Coordinator mcnamara@gilderlehrman.org

Anthony Napoli

Director of Education napoli@gilderlehrman.org

Tammy Oler

Management Consultant oler@gilderlehrman.org

Patrick Richards

Director of IT richards@gilderlehrman.org

Sasha M. Rolon

Associate Director of Education rolon@gilderlehrman.org

Mary Caslin Ross

Executive Consultant

Courtney Roy

Education Assistant roy@gilderlehrman.org

Susan F. Saidenberg

Director of Public Programs and Exhibitions saidenberg@gilderlehrman.org

Steven R. Schwartz

Senior Education Fellow schwartz@gilderlehrman.org

Nicole Seary

Researcher

seary@gilderlehrman.org

Marisa Shaari

Assistant Curator morigi@gilderlehrman.com

Kate Rizzo Smith

Finance Director rizzo@gilderlehrman.org

Andrea Stein

Assistant Education Coordinator stein@gilderlehrman.org

Craig Teal

Deputy Finance Officer teal@gilderlehrman.org

Sandra Trenholm

Director, Gilder Lehrman Collection trenholm@gilderlehrman.com

Kathleen Tunney

Education Coordinator tunney@gilderlehrman.org

Chelsea Van der Gaag

Communications Manager vandergaag@gilderlehrman.org

Lance Warren

Education Coordinator warren@gilderlehrman.org

Gilder Lehrman Institute of American History is a tax-exempt organization under section 501 (c) (3) of the Internal Revenue Code